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Ref:  MS20-002579  

Senator the Hon Concetta Fierravanti-Wells 
Chair 
Senate Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Delegated Legislation 
Parliament House 
CANBERRA ACT 2600 

Dear Senator Fierravanti-Wells 

Thank you for your letter on behalf of the Senate Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Delegated 
Legislation (the Committee) regarding the Coronavirus Economic Response Package (Payments 
and Benefits) Amendment Rules (No. 8) 2020 [F2020L01165] (the Amending Rules).  

In that letter, the Committee sought my advice as why it was considered necessary and appropriate 
to implement significant changes to the JobKeeper scheme via delegated legislation, rather than 
primary legislation, particularly noting that regular parliamentary sittings have recommenced. 

As the Committee has noted, the Coronavirus Economic Response Package (Payments and 
Benefits) 2020 (the Act) was enacted on the basis that the details of any payments authorised under 
the Act would be provided through a subordinate legislative instrument.  

This legislative framework means that incorporating the details of the JobKeeper scheme directly 
into the Act would require significant restructuring of both the Act and the existing provisions that 
establish the JobKeeper scheme. The necessary redrafting exercise would have significantly delayed 
the time at which the amendments to the JobKeeper scheme could have been implemented.  

A key change introduced by the Amending Rules was the extension of the scheme beyond its 
scheduled end date of 27 September 2020. This extension was authorised by amendments to the Act 
that were passed by the Parliament on 1 September 2020. Without those amendments, I, in my 
capacity as Treasurer, would not have had the authority to make the Amending Rules, which 
generally apply from 28 September 2020. 

The Amending Rules were made and registered on 15 September 2020 after a substantial and 
complex drafting process which followed other significant amendments that were registered on 
25 August 2020.  

Notwithstanding the resumption of the parliamentary sittings, it would not have been possible to 
prepare and implement the changes in the Amending Rules to the JobKeeper scheme through 
primary law amendments before 27 September 2020. A delay of this kind would have caused 
significant uncertainty for employers participating in the JobKeeper scheme. A priority of the 
Government in implementing the changes was to provide employers with certainty about their 
ongoing entitlements under the scheme. This was particularly important because employers must 








